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(57) ABSTRACT 

Embodiments of the invention provide methods for depos 
iting dielectric materials on substrates during vapor deposi 
tion processes, such as atomic layer deposition In 
one example, a method includes sequentially exposing a 
substrate to a hafnium precursor and an oxidizing gas to 
deposit a hafnium oxide material thereon. In another 
example, a hafnium silicate material is deposited by sequen 
tially exposing a substrate to the oxidizing gas and a process 
gas containing a hafnium precursor and a silicon precursor. 
The oxidizing gas usually contains Water vapor formed by 
?oWing a hydrogen source gas and an oxygen source gas 
through a Water vapor generator. In another example, a 
method includes sequentially exposing a substrate to the 
oxidizing gas and at least one precursor to deposit hafnium 
oxide, zirconium oxide, lanthanum oxide, tantalum oxide, 
titanium oxide, aluminum oxide, silicon oxide, aluminates 
thereof, silicates thereof, derivatives thereof or combina 
tions thereof. 

110 A LOAD SUBSTRATE INTO PROCESS 
CHAMBER 

115 /\ OPTIONALLY EXPOSE SUBSTRATE 
TO PRE-SOAK PROCESS 

120A PROVIDE PULSE OF HAFNIUM 
PRECURSOR 

HON PROVIDE PULSE OF PURGE GAS | 

140 /-\| PROVIDE PULSE OF OXIDIZING GAS] 

150 /\L PROVIDE PULSE OF PURGE GAS I 

160 

170 

PREDETERMINED 
THICKNESS OF A 

HAFNIUM-CONTAINING 
MATERIAL 
ACHIEVED? 



Patent Application Publication Dec. 8, 2005 Sheet 1 0f 11 US 2005/0271813 A1 

100 

k 
110 /\ LOAD SUBSTRATE INTO PROCESS 

CHAMBER 

115 /\ OPTIONALLY EXPOSE SUBSTRATE 
TO PRE-SOAK PROCESS 

120 A PROVIDE PULSE OF HAFNIUM 
PRECURSOR 

130 A PROVIDE PULSE OF PURGE GAS 

140 A PROVIDE PULSE OF OXIDIZING GAS 

150 A PROVIDE PULSE OF PURGE GAS 

160 

PREDETERMINED 
THICKNESS OF A 

HAFNlUM-CONTAINING 
MATERIAL 
ACHIEVED? 

FIG. 1 



Patent Application Publication Dec. 8, 2005 Sheet 2 0f 11 US 2005/0271813 A1 

288 

212 

287 
284 

214 I ) , 

280 k 282 

283 281 

FIG. 2A 

288 

3 261 
271 ( 282 

287 

lj_ _ 270 266 
K 212 ( 288 

274 2E 
272 i 

267 ' 

FIG. 2B 



Patent Application Publication Dec. 8, 2005 Sheet 3 0f 11 US 2005/0271813 A1 

200 

/ 
205/‘ LOAD SUBSTRATE INTO PROCESS CHAMBER 

207A OPTIONALLY EXPOSE SUBSTRATE 
TO PRE-SOAK PROCESS 

210A PROVIDE PULSE OF HAFNIUM PRECURSOR 

215/‘ PROVIDE PULSE OF PURGE GAS 

220A PROVIDE PULSE OF OXIDIZING GAS 

225A PROVIDE PULSE OF PURGE GAS 

230A PROVIDE PULSE OF SILICON PRECURSOR 

235/‘ PROVIDE PULSE OF PURGE GAS 

240/‘ PROVIDE PULSE OF OXIDIZING GAS 

245/‘ PROVIDE PULSE OF PURGE GAS 

250 

IS PREDETERMINED NO 
THICKNESS OF A HAFNIUM 
CONTAINING MATERIAL 

ACHIEVED? 

YES 

260 

FIG. 3 



Patent Application Publication Dec. 8, 2005 Sheet 4 0f 11 US 2005/0271813 A1 

300 

310/‘ LOAD SUBSTRATE INTO PROCESS CHAMBER 

315 A OPTIONALLY EXPOSE SUBSTRATE TO 
PRE-SOAK PROCESS 

PROVIDE OVERLAPPING PULSE OF HAFNIUM 
320A PRECURSOR AND PULSE OF SILICON 

PRECURSOR 

330A PROVIDE PULSE OF PURGE GAS 

340” PROVIDE PULSE OF OXIDIZING GAS 

350A PROVIDE PULSE OF PURGE GAS 

360 

PREDETERMINED 
THICKNESS OF A 

HAFNIUM-CONTAINING 
MATERIAL 
ACHIEVED? 

370 

FIG. 4 



FIG. 

FIG. 

FIG. 

FIG. 

FIG. 

Patent Application Publication Dec. 8, 2005 Sheet 5 0f 11 US 2005/0271813 A1 

t 
I t1 I t2 I t1 I t2 I t1 

ON 
Hf-PRECURSOR 

— OFF 

5A I 
ON 

Si-PRECURSOR 
—— OFF 

I | I I I l 
I | I I I I 

ON 
Hf-PRECURSOR 

— OFF 

58 I | I | | l 
I | | I I I ON 

Si-PRECURSOR I I I I I I 
| I I I I I OFF 
| I I I I I 
I l I I I I ON 

Hf-PRECURSOR I I I I I I 
I I I I I I 

OFF 
56 I I I I I I 

I | I I I I ON 
Si-PRECURSOR 

—— OFF 

I I I I I | 

I I I I I I ON 
Hf-PRECURSOR I I I 

I I I OFF 
5D I I | | I | 

I | I ON 
Si-PRECURSOR I I I 

l ' ' OFF 
| I I I I | 
I l I I I I 
I I I ON 

Hf-PRECURSOR | | I 

' l ' OFF 
5E I I I I I I 

l | l ()N 
Si-PRECURSOR I I I 

I I | I I I t 
t1 I2 t1 t2 I1 



Patent Application Publication Dec. 8, 2005 Sheet 6 0f 11 US 2005/0271813 A1 

650A 652A 

PROCESSOR 

RAM 

HARD DISC 
DRIVE 



Patent Application Publication Dec. 8, 2005 Sheet 7 0f 11 US 2005/0271813 Al 

N .GE 02A 
mm“ 

mwo mum vwo “mo mwm 

mm wm 

mt. om» hm» 

N 

mow» <w§ mm 



Patent Application Publication Dec. 8, 2005 Sheet 8 0f 11 US 2005/0271813 A1 

w .@E 

mow omw mwm o5 

mmw ohm 
v 3% 

umvw nmvm 

omvm 

owmw mwmw 
uvvw 0mg 03% NS mwvw mmww Qvww nmvw 

wmw 



Patent Application Publication Dec. 8, 2005 Sheet 9 0f 11 US 2005/0271813 A1 

5% 

Z 
A: 

0/ 
v w 
T < 



Patent Application Publication Dec. 8, 2005 Sheet 10 0f 11 US 2005/0271813 A1 

826 

4 2 8 

FIG. 9B1 



Patent Application Publication Dec. 8, 2005 Sheet 11 0f 11 US 2005/0271813 A1 

NNoF 

nmvow 
nmvow 



US 2005/0271813 A1 

APPARATUSES AND METHODS FOR ATOMIC 
LAYER DEPOSITION OF HAFNIUM-CONTAINING 

HIGH-K DIELECTRIC MATERIALS 

CROSS-REFERENCE TO RELATED 
APPLICATIONS 

[0001] This application claims bene?t of US. Provisional 
Patent Application Ser. No. 60/570,173, entitled, “Atomic 
Layer Deposition of Hafnium-containing High-k Materials,” 
?led May 12, 2004, Which is herein incorporated by refer 
ence in its entirety. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0002] 1. Field of the Invention 

[0003] Embodiments of the invention generally relate to 
methods and apparatuses for depositing materials on a 
substrate, and more speci?cally, to methods and apparatuses 
for depositing high-k dielectric materials by vapor deposi 
tion processes. 

[0004] 2. Description of the Related Art 

[0005] In the ?eld of semiconductor processing, ?at-panel 
display processing or other electronic device processing, 
vapor deposition processes have played an important role in 
depositing materials on substrates. As the geometries of 
electronic devices continue to shrink and the density of 
devices continues to increase, the siZe and aspect ratio of the 
features are becoming more aggressive, e.g., feature sizes of 
0.07 pm and aspect ratios of 10 or greater are being 
considered. Accordingly, conformal deposition of materials 
to form these devices is becoming increasingly important. 

[0006] While conventional chemical vapor deposition 
(CVD) has proved successful for device geometries and 
aspect ratios doWn to 0.15 pm, the more aggressive device 
geometries require an alternative deposition technique. One 
technique that is receiving considerable attention is atomic 
layer deposition During an ALD process, reactant 
gases are sequentially introduced into a process chamber 
containing a substrate. Generally, a ?rst reactant is pulsed 
into the process chamber and is adsorbed onto the substrate 
surface. Asecond reactant is pulsed into the process chamber 
and reacts With the ?rst reactant to form a deposited mate 
rial. A purge step is typically carried out betWeen the 
delivery of each reactant gas. The purge step may be a 
continuous purge With the carrier gas or a pulse purge 
betWeen the delivery of the reactant gases. 

[0007] The formation of high-k dielectric materials by 
oxidiZing metal and silicon precursors during an ALD 
process is knoWn in the art. OZone or atomic oxygen is a 
common oxidant or oxidiZing source for ALD processes. A 
loW process temperature may be advantageously maintained 
during the deposition process While forming the dielectric 
material due to the radical state of oZone and atomic oxygen. 
While the high reactivity at loW temperature is an attribute 
of the radical oxidiZing agents, undesirable side reactions are 
prevalent throughout the process chamber forming contami 
nants on the substrate. Alternatively, Water or oxygen may be 
used as an oxidiZing source to form dielectric materials 
during an ALD process. HoWever, due to the moderate 
reactivity of Water or oxygen, ALD processes generally 
require sloWer ?oW rates, longer exposure periods and 
higher temperatures than radical oxygen sources. Also, ALD 
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processes that use Water or oxygen require an extended 
purge period after each oxidiZing pulse and therefore 
increase fabrication throughput. Furthermore, the sloW ?oW 
rates and high temperatures usually increase contaminants 
on the substrate surface. 

[0008] Steam oxidation processes have been used to pas 
sivate or oxidiZe metal or silicon materials during conven 
tional CVD processes. In one example, Water vapor is 
plumbed into the process chamber after being generated by 
boiling Water contained Within a secondary container. In 
another example, hydrogen gas and oxygen gas are fed into 
a process chamber preheated at a high temperature (e.g., 
>1,000° C.). In both examples, the generated Water vapor 
reacts With a metal surface or a silicon surface to form 

dielectric materials, such as metal oxides or silicon oxides. 
While the aforementioned steam oxidation processes may 
produce an effective Water vapor for use during a CVD 
process, the generated Water vapor is not acceptable for use 
during an ALD process. Water vapor derived from these 
steam oxidation processes may cause contaminants on the 
substrate surface and modest control over process tempera 
ture or the contents of the oxidiZing Water vapor. Also, ALD 
processes require immediate access to reagents of a consis 
tent composition that may be quantitatively delivered into 
the process chamber. 

[0009] Therefore, there is a need for an apparatus and a 
process for depositing a dielectric material that generates an 
oxidiZing gas at loW temperatures, controls the composition 
of the oxidiZing gas and the deposited dielectric materials, 
shortens process periods and minimiZes contaminants. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

[0010] In one embodiment, a method for forming a 
hafnium-containing material on a substrate positioned 
Within a process chamber is provided Which includes expos 
ing the substrate to a hafnium precursor to form a hafnium 
containing layer thereon, purging the process chamber, 
exposing the hafnium-containing layer to an oxidiZing gas to 
form a hafnium oxide material thereon and again purging the 
process chamber. In one example, a silicon oxide material is 
deposited on the hafnium oxide material by exposing the 
substrate to a silicon precursor to form a silicon-containing 
layer thereon, purging the process chamber, exposing the 
substrate to the oxidiZing gas to form a silicon oxide material 
thereon and again purging the process chamber. The method 
further includes that the oxidiZing gas contains Water vapor 
formed by ?oWing a hydrogen source gas and an oxygen 
source gas through a Water vapor generator. The Water vapor 
generator has a catalyst that may contain palladium, plati 
num, nickel, iron, chromium, ruthenium, rhodium, combi 
nations thereof or alloys thereof. The hydrogen source gas 
and/or the oxygen source gas may be diluted With an 
additional gas. For example, a forming gas containing about 
5 vol % of hydrogen in nitrogen may be used as the 
hydrogen source gas. In some examples, an excess of 
oxygen source gas is provided into Water vapor generator to 
provide the oxidiZing gas With oxygen enriched Water vapor. 
In other examples, the substrate is exposed to the oxidiZing 
gas during a pre-soak process subsequent to depositing a 
hafnium-containing material or other dielectric materials. 

[0011] In another embodiment, a method for depositing a 
hafnium-containing material on a substrate during an atomic 
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layer deposition process is provided Which includes posi 
tioning the substrate Within a process chamber, ?owing a 
hydrogen source gas and an oxygen source gas into a Water 
vapor generator to generate an oxidiZing gas containing 
Water vapor and sequentially exposing the substrate to the 
oxidiZing gas and a process gas containing a hafnium 
precursor to form a hafnium-containing material on the 
substrate. In some examples, the process gas contains a 
secondary precursor, such as a silicon precursor or an 
aluminum precursor. The process gas may be formed by 
combining Within the process chamber a gas containing the 
hafnium precursor and at least another gas containing the 
secondary precursor, such by providing a pulse of each gas 
containing the precursors. Alternatively, the process gas may 
be formed by vaporiZing a reagent mixture containing at 
least the hafnium precursor and the secondary precursor. The 
deposited hafnium-containing material may contain hafnium 
oxide, hafnium silicate, hafnium silicon oxynitride, hafnium 
oxynitride, hafnium aluminate, derivatives thereof or com 
binations thereof. 

[0012] In another embodiment, method for forming a 
dielectric material on a substrate during an atomic layer 
deposition process is provided Which includes positioning a 
substrate Within a process chamber and sequentially expos 
ing the substrate to the oxidiZing gas and at least one 
precursor, such as a hafnium precursor, a Zirconium precur 
sor, a silicon precursor, an aluminum precursor, a tantalum 
precursor, a titanium precursor, a lanthanum precursor or 
combinations thereof. The Water vapor may be formed by 
?oWing a hydrogen source gas and an oxygen source gas 
through a Water vapor generator. Examples of dielectric 
material that may be formed during the deposition process 
include hafnium oxide, hafnium silicate, Zirconium oxide, 
Zirconium silicate, lanthanum oxide, lanthanum silicate, 
tantalum oxide, tantalum silicate, titanium oxide, titanium 
silicate, aluminum oxide, aluminum silicate, silicon oxide, 
derivatives thereof or combinations thereof. In one example 
to form a hafnium silicate material, a substrate is sequen 
tially exposed to the oxidiZing gas and a process gas 
containing a hafnium precursor and a silicon precursor. In 
another example, a substrate is sequentially exposed to a 
hafnium precursor, the oxidiZing gas, a silicon precursor and 
again the oxidiZing gas. 

[0013] In another embodiment, a method for forming a 
hafnium-containing dielectric stack on a substrate is pro 
vided Which includes forming at least one hafnium oxide 
layer and at least one hafnium silicate layer. The method 
includes sequentially exposing the substrate to the oxidiZing 
gas and a ?rst process gas containing a hafnium precursor to 
form a ?rst hafnium-containing material thereon and 
sequentially exposing the substrate to the oxidiZing gas and 
a second process gas containing the hafnium precursor to 
form a second hafnium-containing material on the ?rst 
hafnium-containing material. In one example, the ?rst pro 
cess gas also contains a silicon precursor. The method 
further includes forming an oxidiZing gas containing Water 
vapor by ?oWing a hydrogen source gas and an oxygen 
source gas into a Water vapor generator. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0014] So that the manner in Which the above recited 
features of the invention can be understood in detail, a more 
particular description of the invention, brie?y summariZed 
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above, may be had by reference to embodiments, some of 
Which are illustrated in the appended draWings. It is to be 
noted, hoWever, that the appended draWings illustrate only 
typical embodiments of the invention and are therefore not 
to be considered limiting of its scope, for the invention may 
admit to other equally effective embodiments. 

[0015] FIG. 1 shoWs a process sequence for depositing a 
hafnium-containing material by an ALD process according 
to an embodiment described herein; 

[0016] FIG. 2A depicts a schematic vieW of a process 
system con?gured according to an embodiment described 
herein; 

[0017] FIG. 2B depicts a schematic vieW of a Water vapor 
generator system according to an embodiment described 
herein; 

[0018] FIG. 3 shoWs a process sequence for depositing a 
hafnium-containing material by an ALD process according 
to another embodiment described herein; 

[0019] FIG. 4 shoWs a process sequence for depositing a 
hafnium-containing material by an ALD process according 
to another embodiment described herein; 

[0020] FIGS. 5A-5E shoW some of the pulsing sequences 
for the hafnium and silicon precursors during ALD process 
according to embodiments described herein; 

[0021] FIG. 6 depicts a schematic cross-sectional vieW of 
a process chamber that may be used during a deposition 
process according to an embodiment described herein; 

[0022] FIG. 7 depicts a schematic cross-sectional vieW of 
another process chamber that may be used during a depo 
sition process according to an embodiment described herein; 

[0023] FIG. 8 depicts a schematic cross-sectional vieW of 
another process chamber that may be used during a depo 
sition process according to an embodiment described herein; 

[0024] FIGS. 9A-9B depict schematic vieWs of thermally 
insulating liners that may be used With the process chambers 
according to embodiments described herein; and 

[0025] FIG. 10 depicts a schematic vieW of process cham 
ber lid assembly that may be used during a deposition 
process according to an embodiment described herein. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION 

[0026] The invention provides methods for depositing 
hafnium-containing materials and other high-k dielectric 
materials on substrate surfaces by atomic layer deposition 
(ALD) processes. In one aspect, an ALD process is con 
ducted by sequentially pulsing a hafnium precursor and an 
oxidiZing gas into an ALD process chamber to form a 
hafnium-containing material. The oxidiZing gas contains 
Water vapor derived from a Water vapor generator (WVG) 
system coupled to the ALD process chamber. The WVG 
system generates the oxidiZing gas at loW temperatures (e. g., 
<500° C.) by exposing a hydrogen source gas and an oxygen 
source gas to a catalyst. The composition of the oxidiZing 
gas may be precisely controlled to provide Water vapor 
enriched in various ratios of oxygen or hydrogen. The ALD 
processes utiliZing the WVG system to produce Water vapor 
have elemental control of the composition of the deposited 
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dielectric materials, minimized contaminants on the sub 
strate and rapid process times that increase fabrication 
throughput. 

[0027] Process 

[0028] FIG. 1 illustrates an exemplary process sequence 
100 for forming a hafnium-containing material, such as 
hafnium oxide, according to one embodiment of the inven 
tion. A substrate is loaded into a process chamber capable of 
performing cyclical deposition and the process conditions 
are adjusted (step 110). Process conditions may include 
temperature of the substrate or the process chamber, cham 
ber pressure and gas ?oW rates. The substrate may be 
exposed to an optional pre-soak process and purge prior to 
starting an ALD cycle (step 115). The substrate is exposed 
to a pulse of a hafnium precursor introduced into the process 
chamber alone or in combinations With a carrier gas for a 
time period in a range from about 0.1 seconds to about 5 
seconds (step 120). Apulse of purge gas is then introduced 
into the processing chamber (step 130) to purge or otherWise 
remove any residual hafnium precursor or by-products. 
Next, a pulse of oxidiZing gas is introduced into the pro 
cessing chamber (step 140). The oxidiZing gas may include 
a mixture of several oxidiZing agents, such as Water vapor 
and oxygen. Apulse of purge gas is again introduced into the 
process chamber (step 150) to purge or otherWise remove 
any residual oxidiZing gas or by-products. Suitable carrier 
gases or purge gases may include helium, argon, nitrogen, 
hydrogen, forming gas, oxygen or combinations thereof. 

[0029] A “pulse” as used herein is intended to refer to a 
quantity of a particular compound that is intermittently or 
non-continuously introduced into a reaction Zone of a pro 
cess chamber. The quantity of a particular compound Within 
each pulse may vary over time, depending on the duration of 
the pulse. The duration of each pulse is variable depending 
upon a number of factors such as, for example, the volume 
capacity of the process chamber employed, the vacuum 
system coupled thereto and the volatility/reactivity of the 
particular compound. A “half-reaction” as used herein refers 
to an exposing step folloWed by a removing step. The 
exposing step provides introducing a reagent into the pro 
cess chamber and adsorbing or chemically reacting the 
reagent on a substrate contained therein, such as a pulse of 
process gas containing the reagent. The purge step provides 
removing excess reagent or reaction by-products from the 
chamber introducing a gas (e.g., purge gas or carrier gas), 
evacuating With a vacuum system or combinations thereof. 

[0030] Referring to step 160, after each deposition cycle 
(steps 120 through 150), a layer of a hafnium-containing 
material, such as hafnium oxide, is deposited on the sub 
strate. Usually, each deposition cycle forms a layer With a 

thickness in the range from about 1 A to about 10 Depending on speci?c device requirements, subsequent 

deposition cycles may be needed to deposit hafnium-con 
taining material having a desired thickness. As such, a 
deposition cycle (steps 120 through 150) may be repeated to 
achieve the predetermined thickness of the hafnium-con 
taining material. Thereafter, process sequence 100 may be 
stopped as indicated at step 170. The hafnium oxide material 
formed by the deposition process has the empirical chemical 
formula HfOX. Hafnium oxide may have the molecular 
chemical formula HfO2, but by varying process conditions 
(e.g., timing, temperature or precursors), hafnium oxides 
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may be less oxidiZed, such as HfO1_8. Preferably, hafnium 
oxide is deposited by the processes herein With the molecu 
lar chemical formula is HfO2 or the oxygenzhafnium con 
centration is less than 2. 

[0031] A substrate may be exposed to a pretreatment 
process or a pre-soak process in order to terminate the 
substrate surface With a variety of functional groups, as 
depicted during step 115. Functional groups useful before 
starting a deposition process as described herein include 
hydroxyls (OH), alkoxy (OR, Where R=Me, Et, Pr or Bu), 
haloxyls (OX, Where X=F, Cl, Br or I), halides (F, Cl, Br or 
I), oxygen radicals and aminos (NR or NR2, Where R=H, 
Me, Et, Pr or Bu). The pretreatment process may expose the 
substrate to a reagent, such as NH3, B2H6, SiH4, SiH6, H2O, 
HF, HCl, O2, O3, H2O, H202, H2, atomic-H, atomic-N, 
atomic-O, alcohols, amines, derivatives thereof or combi 
nation thereof. The functional groups may provide a base for 
an incoming chemical precursor to attach on the substrate 
surface. The pretreatment process may expose the substrate 
surface to the reagent for a period in a range from about 1 
second to about 2 minutes, preferably from about 5 seconds 
to about 60 seconds. 

[0032] In one embodiment, a pre-soak process may 
include optionally exposing the substrate to the oxidiZing 
gas containing Water vapor generated from the WVG sys 
tem. The pre-soak process provides the substrate surface 
With hydroxyl terminated functional groups that react With 
precursors containing amino-type ligands (e.g., TDEAH, 
TDMAH, TDMAS or Tris-DMAS) during a subsequent 
exposure. During a pre-soak process, the substrate surface 
may be exposed to the oxidiZing gas containing Water vapor 
for a time period in a range from about 3 seconds to about 
90 seconds, preferably from about 5 seconds to about 60 
seconds, and more preferably, from about 10 seconds to 
about 30 seconds. After the soak process, the process 
chamber is usually purged With a carrier gas or a purge gas 
to remove excess oxidiZing gas and any volatile by-products 
therein. In an example of forming a hafnium-containing 
material, the substrate surface may be exposed for about 9 
seconds to an oxidiZing gas containing Water vapor gener 
ated from the WVG system. Thereafter, the process chamber 
is purged for about 6 seconds and an ALD process cycle is 
initiated by providing a pulse of a process gas containing 
TDEAH or TDMAH. In other examples, such as for forming 
silicon-containing materials, the substrate surface may be 
exposed for about 15 seconds to an oxidiZing gas containing 
Water vapor generated from the WVG system. Thereafter, 
the process chamber is purged for about 10 seconds and an 
ALD process cycle is initiated by providing a pulse of a 
process gas containing TDMAS or Tris-DMAS. 

[0033] The ALD process is typically conducted in a pro 
cess chamber at a pressure in the range from about 1 Torr to 
about 100 Torr, preferably from about 1 Torr to about 20 
Torr, and more preferably in a range from about 1 Torr to 
about 10 Torr. The temperature of the substrate is usually 
maintained in the range from about 70° C. to about 1,000° 
C., preferably from about 100° C. to about 650° C., and 
more preferably from about 250° C. to about 500° C. 

[0034] During step 120, the hafnium precursor is intro 
duced into the process chamber at a rate in the range from 
about 5 standard cubic centimeters per minute (sccm) to 
about 200 sccm. The hafnium precursor is usually intro 
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duced With a carrier gas, such as nitrogen, With a total ?oW 
rate in the range from about 50 sccm to about 1,000 sccm. 
The hafnium precursor may be pulsed into the process 
chamber at a rate in a range from about 0.1 seconds to about 

10 seconds, depending on the particular process conditions, 
hafnium precursor or desired composition of the deposited 
hafnium-containing material. In one embodiment, the 
hafnium precursor is pulsed into the process chamber at a 
rate in a range from about 1 second to about 5 seconds, for 
example, about 3 seconds. In another embodiment, the 
hafnium precursor is pulsed into the process chamber at a 
rate in a range from about 0.1 seconds to about 1 second, for 
example, about 0.5 seconds. In one example, the hafnium 
precursor is preferably hafnium tetrachloride (HfCl4). In 
another example, the hafnium precursor is preferably a 
tetrakis(dialkylamino)hafnium compound, such as tetrakis 
(diethylamino)hafnium ((Et2N)4Hf or TDEAH). 

[0035] The hafnium precursor is generally dispensed into 
process chamber 280 by introducing a carrier gas through 
ampoule 282 containing the hafnium precursor, as depicted 
in FIG. 2A. Ampoule 282 may include an ampoule, a 
bubble, a cartridge or other container used for containing or 
dispersing chemical precursors. Asuitable ampoule, such as 
the PROE-VAPTM, is available from Advanced Technology 
Materials, Inc., located in Danbury, Conn. Ampoule 282 is 
in ?uid communication With process chamber 280 by con 
duit 283. Conduit 283 may be a tube, a pipe, a line, a hose 
or other conduits knoWn in the art. Also, ampoule 282 is at 
distance 284 from process chamber 280. Distance 284 is 
usually less than about 2 meters preferably, less than about 
1.25 meters, and more preferably about 0.7 meters or less. 
Distance 284 may be minimiZed in order to maintain con 
sistent hafnium precursor ?oW. Also, While conduit 283 may 
be straight or have bends, conduit 283 is preferably straight 
or has as feW bends as possible. Conduit 283 may be 
Wrapped With a heating tape to maintain a predetermined 
temperature. The temperature of ampoule 282 is maintained 
at a temperature depending on the hafnium precursor Within, 
such as in a range from about 20° C. to about 300° C. In one 
example, ampoule 282 contains HfCl4 at a temperature in a 
range from about 150° C. to about 200° C. 

[0036] In one embodiment, ampoule 282 may be part of a 
liquid delivery system containing injector valve system 281. 
Injector valve system 281 is connected to ampoule 282 and 
process chamber 280 by conduit 283. A source of carrier gas 
is usually connected to injected valve system 281 (not 
shoWn). Ampoule 282 containing a liquid precursor (e.g., 
TDEAH, TDMAH, TDMAS or Tris-DMAS) may be pres 
suriZed to transfer the liquid precursor to injector valve 
system 281. Generally, ampoule 282 containing a liquid 
precursor may be pressuriZed at a pressure in a range from 
about 138 kPa (about 20 psi) to about 414 kPa (about 60 psi) 
and may be heated to a temperature of about 100° C. or less, 
preferably in a range from about 20° C. to about 60° C. 
Injector valve system 281 combines the liquid precursor 
With a carrier gas to form a precursor vapor that is injected 
into process chamber 280. A carrier gas may include nitro 
gen, argon, helium, hydrogen or combinations thereof and 
the carrier may be pre-heated to a temperature in a range 
from about 85° C. to about 150° C. Asuitable injector valve 
is available from Horiba-Stec, located in Kyoto, Japan. 

[0037] During step 140, the oxidiZing gas is introduced to 
process chamber 280 With a ?oW a rate in the range from 
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about 0.05 sccm to about 1,000 sccm, preferably in the range 
from about 0.5 sccm to about 100 sccm. The oxidiZing gas 
is pulsed into process chamber 280 at a rate in a range from 
about 0.05 seconds to about 10 seconds, preferably, from 
about 0.08 seconds to about 3 seconds, and more preferably, 
from about 0.1 seconds to about 2 seconds. In one embodi 
ment, the oxidiZing gas is pulsed at a rate in a range from 
about 1 second to about 5 seconds, for example, about 1.7 
seconds. In another embodiment, the oxidiZing gas is pulsed 
at a rate in a range from about 0.1 seconds to about 3 
seconds, for example, about 0.5 seconds. 

[0038] The oxidiZing gas may be produced from Water 
vapor generator (WVG) system 286 in ?uid communication 
With process chamber 280 by conduit 287. Fittings 212 and 
214 may be used to link conduit 287 to WVG system 286 or 
to process chamber 280. Suitable ?ttings include UPG 
?ttings available from Fujikin of America, Inc. Generally, 
conduit 287 is in ?uid communication With process chamber 
280 through an ALD valve assembly. Conduit 287 may be 
a tube, a pipe. a line or a hose composed of a metal (e.g., 
stainless steel or aluminum), rubber or plastic (e.g., PTFE). 
In one example, a pipe formed from stainless steel 316L is 
used as conduit 287. The WVG system 286 generates 
ultra-high purity Water vapor by means of a catalytic reac 
tion of an oxygen source gas (e.g., O2) and a hydrogen 
source gas (e.g., H2) at a loW temperature (e.g., <500° C.). 
The hydrogen and oxygen source gases each ?oW into WVG 
system 286 at a ?oW rate in the range from about 5 sccm to 
about 200 sccm, preferably, from about 10 sccm to about 
100 sccm. Generally, the ?oW rates of the oxygen and 
hydrogen source gases are independently adjusted to have a 
presence of oxygen or an oxygen source gas and an absence 
of the hydrogen or hydrogen source gas Within the out?oW 
of the oxidiZing gas. 

[0039] An oxygen source gas useful to generate an oxi 
diZing gas containing Water vapor may include oxygen (O2), 
atomic oxygen (O), Ozone (03), nitrous oxide (N20), nitric 
oxide (NO), nitrogen dioxide (N02), dinitrogen pentoxide 
(N205), hydrogen peroxide (H202), derivatives thereof or 
combinations thereof. A hydrogen source gas useful to 
generate an oxidiZing gas containing Water vapor may 
include hydrogen (H2), atomic hydrogen (H), forming gas 
(NZ/H2), ammonia (NH3), hydrocarbons (e.g., CH4), alco 
hols (e.g., CH3OH), derivatives thereof or combinations 
thereof. A carrier gas may be co-?oWed With either the 
oxygen source gas or the hydrogen source gas and may 
include N2, He, Ar or combinations thereof. Preferably, the 
oxygen source gas is oxygen or nitrous oxide and the 
hydrogen source gas is hydrogen or a forming gas, such as 
5 vol % of hydrogen in nitrogen. 

[0040] A hydrogen source gas and an oxygen source gas 
may be diluted With a carrier gas to provide sensitive control 
of the Water vapor Within the oxidiZing gas during deposi 
tion processes. In one embodiment, a sloWer Water vapor 
?oW rate (about <10 sccm Water vapor) may be desirable to 
complete the chemical reaction during an ALD process to 
form a hafnium-containing material or other dielectric mate 
rials. A sloWer Water vapor ?oW rate dilutes the Water vapor 
concentration Within the oxidiZing gas. The diluted Water 
vapor is at a concentration to oxidiZe adsorbed precursors on 
the substrate surface. Therefore, a sloWer Water vapor ?oW 
rate minimiZes the purge time after the Water vapor exposure 
to increase the fabrication throughput. Also, the sloWer 
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Water vapor ?oW rate reduces formation of particulate 
contaminants by avoiding undesired co-reactions. A mass 
?oW controller (MFC) may be used to control a hydrogen 
source gas With a How rate of about 0.5 sccm While 
producing a stream of Water vapor With a How rate of about 
0.5 sccm. HoWever, most MFC systems are unable to 
provide a consistent ?oW rate at such a sloW rate. Therefore, 
a diluted hydrogen source gas (e.g., forming gas) may be 
used in a WVG system to achieve a sloWer Water vapor ?oW 
rate. In one example, a hydrogen source gas With a How rate 
of about 10 sccm and containing 5% hydrogen forming gas 
deliveries Water vapor from a WVG system With a How rate 
of about 0.5 sccm. In an alternative embodiment, a faster 
Water vapor ?oW rate (about >10 sccm Water vapor) may be 
desirable to complete the chemical reaction during an ALD 
process While forming a hafnium-containing material or 
other dielectric materials. For example, about 100 sccm of 
hydrogen gas deliveries about 100 sccm of Water vapor. 

[0041] The forming gas may be selected With a hydrogen 
concentration in a range from about 1% to about 95% by 
volume in a carrier gas, such as argon or nitrogen. In one 
aspect, a hydrogen concentration of a forming gas is in a 
range from about 1% to about 30% by volume in a carrier 
gas, preferably from about 2% to about 20%, and more 
preferably, from about 3% to about 10%, for example, a 
forming gas may contain about 5% hydrogen and about 95 % 
nitrogen. In another aspect, a hydrogen concentration of a 
forming gas is in a range from about 30% to about 95% by 
volume in a carrier gas, preferably from about 40% to about 
90%, and more preferably from about 50% to about 85%, for 
example, a forming gas may contain about 80% hydrogen 
and about 20% nitrogen. 

[0042] In one example, a WVG system receives a hydro 
gen source gas containing 5% hydrogen (95 % nitrogen) With 
a How rate of about 10 sccm and an oxygen source gas (e.g., 
O2) With a How rate of about 10 sccm to form an oxidiZing 
gas containing Water vapor With a How rate of about 0.5 
sccm and oxygen With a How rate of about 9.8 sccm. In 
another example, a WVG system receives a hydrogen source 
gas containing 5% hydrogen forming gas With a How rate of 
about 20 sccm and an oxygen source gas With a How rate of 
about 10 sccm to form an oxidiZing gas containing Water 
vapor With a How rate of about 1 sccm and oxygen With a 
How rate of about 9 sccm. In another example, a WVG 
system receives a hydrogen source gas containing hydrogen 
gas With a How rate of about 20 sccm and an oxygen source 
gas With a How rate of about 10 sccm to form an oxidiZing 
gas containing Water vapor at a rate of about 10 sccm and 
oxygen at a rate of about 9.8 sccm. In other examples, 
nitrous oxide, as an oxygen source gas, is used With a 
hydrogen source gas to form a Water vapor during ALD 
processes. Generally, 2 molar equivalents of nitrous oxide 
are substituted for each molar equivalent of oxygen gas. 

[0043] A WVG system contains a catalyst, such as cata 
lyst-lined reactor or a catalyst cartridge, in Which the oxi 
diZing gas containing Water vapor is generated by a catalytic 
chemical reaction betWeen a source of hydrogen and a 
source of oxygen. A WVG system is unlike pyrogenic 
generators that produce Water vapor as a result of an ignition 
reaction, usually at temperatures over 1,000° C. A WVG 
system containing a catalyst usually produces Water vapor at 
a loW temperature in the range from about 100° C. to about 
500° C., preferably at about 350° C. or less. The catalyst 
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contained Within a catalyst reactor may include a metal or 
alloy, such as palladium, platinum, nickel, iron, chromium, 
ruthenium, rhodium, alloys thereof or combinations thereof. 
The ultra-high purity Water is ideal for the ALD processes in 
the present invention. In one embodiment, to prevent unre 
acted hydrogen from ?oWing doWnstream, an oxygen source 
gas is alloWed to How through the WVG system for about 5 
seconds. Next, the hydrogen source gas is alloWed to enter 
the reactor for about 5 seconds. The catalytic reaction 
betWeen the oxygen and hydrogen source gases (e.g., H2 and 
O2) generates a Water vapor. Regulating the How of the 
oxygen and hydrogen source gases alloWs precise control of 
oxygen and hydrogen concentrations Within the formed 
oxidiZing gas containing Water vapor. The Water vapor may 
contain remnants of the hydrogen source gas, the oxygen 
source gas or combinations thereof. Suitable WVG systems 
are commercially available, such as the Water Vapor Gen 
erator (WVG) system by Fuj ikin of America, Inc., located in 
Santa Clara, Calif. and or the Catalyst Steam Generator 
System (CSGS) by Ultra Clean Technology, located in 
Menlo Park, Calif. 

[0044] FIG. 2B illustrates one con?guration of WVG 
system 286. Hydrogen source 262, oxygen source 264 and 
carrier gas source 266 are connected to WVG system 286 by 
conduit system 261. Conduit system 261 contains conduits 
and valves that alloW gases from hydrogen source 262, 
oxygen source 264 and/or carrier gas source 266 to be 
independently in ?uid communication With catalyst reactor 
270 through gas inputs 267 and gas ?lter 268. Water vapor 
is formed Within and emitted from catalyst reactor 270. Also, 
conduit system 261 contains conduits and valves that alloW 
gases from hydrogen source 262 and oxygen source 264 to 
independently bypass catalyst reactor 270 at junction 271. 
Therefore, additional hydrogen source gas and/or oxygen 
source gas may bypass catalyst reactor 270 and combine 
With Water vapor to form an oxidiZing gas enriched With 
oxygen or hydrogen. Gas sensor 272 and gas ?lter 274 are 
connected to conduit system 261 doWnstream from catalyst 
reactor 270. Gas sensor 272 may be used to determine the 
composition of the oxidiZing gas including oxygen, hydro 
gen and Water concentrations. The oxidiZing gas may pass 
through gas ?lter 274 prior to exiting WVG system 286. 

[0045] The pulses of a purge gas, preferably argon or 
nitrogen, at steps 130 and 150, are typically introduced at a 
How rate in a range from about 2 standard liters per minute 
(slm) to about 22 slm, preferably about 10 slm. Each 
processing cycle (steps 120 through 150) occurs for a time 
period in a range from about 0.01 seconds to about 20 
seconds. In one example, the process cycle lasts about 10 
seconds. In another example, the process cycle lasts about 2 
seconds. Longer processing steps lasting about 10 seconds 
deposit excellent hafnium-containing ?lms, but reduce the 
throughput. The speci?c purge gas ?oW rates and duration of 
process cycles are obtained through experimentation. In one 
example, a 300 mm diameter Wafer requires about tWice the 
How rate for the same duration as a 200 mm diameter Wafer 
in order to maintain similar throughput. 

[0046] In one embodiment, hydrogen gas is applied as a 
carrier gas, purge and/or a reactant gas to reduce halogen 
contamination from the deposited materials. Precursors that 
contain halogen atoms (e.g., HfCl4, SiCl4 and Si2Cl6) readily 
contaminate the deposited dielectric materials. Hydrogen is 
a reductant and Will produce hydrogen halides (e. g., HCl) as 
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a volatile and removable by-product. Therefore, hydrogen 
may be used as a carrier gas or reactant gas When combined 

With a precursor compound (e.g., hafnium, silicon, oxygen 
precursors) and may include another carrier gas (e.g., Ar or 
N2). In one example, a Water/hydrogen mixture, at a tem 
perature in the range from about 100° C. to about 500° C., 
is used to reduce the halogen concentration and increase the 
oxygen concentration of the deposited material. In one 
example, a Water/hydrogen mixture may be derived by 
feeding an excess of hydrogen source gas into a WVG 
system to form a hydrogen enriched Water vapor. 

[0047] In another embodiment, FIG. 3 illustrates an exem 
plary process sequence 200 for forming a hafnium-contain 
ing material, such as hafnium silicate. A substrate is loaded 
into a process chamber capable of performing cyclical 
deposition and the process conditions are adjusted (step 
205). The substrate may be exposed to an optional pre-soak 
process and purge prior to starting an ALD cycle (step 207). 
The substrate is exposed to pulse of a hafnium precursor that 
is introduced into the process chamber for a time period in 
a range from about 0.1 seconds to about 5 seconds (step 
210). A pulse of purge gas is introduced into the process 
chamber (step 215) to purge or otherWise remove any 
residual hafnium precursor or by-products. Next, a pulse of 
oxidiZing gas is introduced into the process chamber for a 
time period in a range from about 0.1 seconds to about 10 
seconds (step 220). The oxidiZing gas may include several 
oxidiZing agents, such as Water vapor and oxygen derived 
from a WVG system. A pulse of purge gas is again intro 
duced into the process chamber (step 225) to purge or 
otherWise remove any residual oxidiZing compound or by 
products. The substrate is then exposed to pulse of a silicon 
precursor that is introduced into the process chamber for a 
time period in a range from about 0.1 seconds to about 10 
seconds (step 230). Apulse of purge gas is again pulsed into 
the process chamber (step 235) to purge or otherWise remove 
any residual silicon precursor or by-products. Next, another 
pulse of oxidiZing gas is introduced into the process cham 
ber for a time period in a range from about 0.1 seconds to 
10 seconds (step 240). A pulse of purge gas is again 
introduced into the processing chamber (step 245) to purge 
or otherWise remove any residual oxidiZing compound or 
by-products. Suitable carrier gases or purge gases may 
include helium, argon, nitrogen, hydrogen, forming gas, 
oxygen or combinations thereof. 

[0048] Referring to step 250, after each deposition cycle 
(steps 210 through 245), a hafnium-containing material, 
such as hafnium silicate, having a ?rst thickness is deposited 
on the substrate surface. Usually, each deposition cycle 
forms a layer With a thickness in the range from about 0.5 
A to about 10 Depending on speci?c device require 
ments, subsequent deposition cycles may be needed to 
deposit a hafnium-containing material With a predetermined 
thickness. A deposition cycle (steps 210 through 245) may 
be repeated until the desired or predetermined thickness for 
the hafnium-containing material is achieved at step 250 and 
process sequence 200 is stopped at step 260. 

[0049] The hafnium silicate material formed by the depo 
sition processes described herein has the empirical chemical 
formula HfSiyOX. Hafnium silicate may be a homogenous 
mixture of hafnium oxide (HfOX or HfO2) and silicon oxide 
(SiOX or SiO2) or a single phase HfSiO4 material. Hafnium 
silicate may have the molecular chemical formula HfSiO4, 
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but by varying process conditions (e. g., timing, temperature, 
precursors), hafnium silicates may vary by elemental con 
centration, for example, HfSiO3_8 or HfSiO_8O3_8. 

[0050] The ALD process depicted in FIG. 3 typically 
occurs Within a process chamber at a pressure in a range 
from about 1 Torr to about 100 Torr, preferably from about 
1 Torr to about 20 Torr, and more preferably, from about 1 
Torr to about 10 Torr. The temperature of the substrate is 
usually in a range from about 70° C. to about 1,000° C., 
preferably from about 100° C. to about 650° C., and more 
preferably from about 250° C. to about 500° C. The optional 
pre-soak process in step 207 is subsequent to starting an 
ALD cycle and may include exposing the substrate to the 
oxidiZing gas containing Water vapor generated from a 
WVG system, as described in step 115. 

[0051] During step 210, the hafnium precursor is intro 
duced into the process chamber With a flow rate in the range 
from about 5 sccm to about 200 sccm. The hafnium precur 
sor is usually introduced With a carrier gas, such as nitrogen, 
With a total flow rate in the range from about 50 sccm to 
about 1,000 sccm. The hafnium precursor is pulsed into the 
process chamber at a rate in a range from about 0.1 seconds 
to about 10 seconds. In one embodiment, the hafnium 
precursor is pulsed at a rate in a range from about 1 second 
to about 5 seconds, for example, about 3 seconds. In another 
embodiment, the hafnium precursor is pulsed at a rate in a 
range from about 0.1 seconds to about 1 second, for 
example, about 0.5 seconds. In some examples, the hafnium 
precursor is preferably hafnium tetrachloride, While in other 
examples, the hafnium precursor is preferably TDEAH or 
other tetrakis(dialkylamino)hafnium compounds. 

[0052] In one embodiment, the hafnium precursor is gen 
erally dispensed into process chamber 280 by introducing a 
carrier gas through ampoule 282 containing the hafnium 
precursor, as depicted in FIG. 2A. The temperature of 
ampoule 282 is maintained at a temperature depending on 
the hafnium precursor Within, such as in a range from about 
20° C. to about 300° C. In one example, ampoule 282 
contains HfCl4 at a temperature in a range from about 150° 
C. to about 200° C. In another example, ampoule 282 
containing a liquid precursor (e.g., TDEAH, TDMAH, 
TDMAS or Tris-DMAS) may be pressuriZed to transfer the 
liquid precursor to injector valve system 281. Generally, 
ampoule 282 containing a liquid precursor may be pressur 
iZed at a pressure in a range from about 138 kPa (about 20 
psi) to about 414 kPa (about 60 psi) and may be heated to 
a temperature of about 100° C. or less, preferably in a range 
from about 20° C. to about 60° C. Injector valve system 281 
combines the liquid precursor With a carrier gas to form a 
precursor vapor that is injected into process chamber 280. A 
carrier gas may include nitrogen, argon, helium, hydrogen or 
combinations thereof and the carrier may be pre-heated to a 
temperature in a range from about 85° C. to about 150° C. 

[0053] In steps 220 and 240, oxidiZing gas containing 
Water vapor is introduced into process chamber 280 at a rate 
in the range from about 20 sccm to about 1,000 sccm, 
preferably from about 50 sccm to about 200 sccm. The 
oxidiZing gas is pulsed into process chamber 280 a rate in a 
range from about 0.1 seconds to about 10 seconds, depend 
ing on the particular process conditions and desired com 
position of the deposited hafnium-containing material. In 
one embodiment, the oxidiZing gas is pulsed at a rate from 
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about 1 second to about 3 seconds, for example, about 1.7 
seconds. In another embodiment, the oxidizing gas is pulsed 
at a rate from about 0.1 seconds to about 1 second, for 
example, about 0.5 seconds. 

[0054] The oxidizing gas may be produced from WVG 
system 286 that is in ?uid communication With process 
chamber 280 by conduit 287. A hydrogen source gas (H2) 
and an oxygen source gas (O2) each flow independently into 
WVG system 286 With a flow rate in a range from about 20 
sccm to about 300 sccm. Generally, the oxygen source gas 
is at a higher flow rate than the hydrogen source gas. In one 
example, the hydrogen source gas has a flow rate of about 
100 sccm and oxygen source gas has a flow rate of about 120 
sccm to enrich the Water vapor With oxygen. 

[0055] In another embodiment of the WVG system, the 
How of hydrogen is higher than the How of oxygen, for 
example, the hydrogen source gas has a flow rate of about 
250 sccm and oxygen source gas has a flow rate of about 100 
sccm. Therefore, the Water vapor ?oWing from the WVG 
system is enriched With hydrogen. For example, When the 
hydrogen source gas has a flow rate of about 250 sccm and 
the oxygen source gas has a flow rate of about 100 sccm, the 
out?oW of oxidiZing gas contains partial flow rates of Water 
vapor of about 100 sccm and hydrogen of about 50 sccm. A 
Water vapor enriched With hydrogen has several important 
functions. First, an excess of hydrogen in the Water vapor 
increases the removal rate of certain contaminants, such as 
halogens. During deposition processes containing HfCl4 or 
other halogenated precursors, an excess of hydrogen gas 
reacts With chlorine to form hydrogen chloride as a volatile 
product easily removed by the purge steps. Secondarily, an 
excess of hydrogen Within a Water vapor prevents oxidation 
of some metal gate layers. In a MIM capacitor or device, a 
stack may contain a dielectric layer sandWiched betWeen 
tWo metal layers, such as aluminum or tungsten. While 
forming the dielectric layer, such as a silicate compound, the 
excess hydrogen reduces the metal layer While the Water 
vapor oxidiZes the dielectric layer. 

[0056] During step 230, the silicon precursor is introduced 
to the process chamber With a flow rate in a range from about 
5 sccm to about 200 sccm or With a flow rate in the range 
from about 1 mg/min to about 50 mg/min, preferably about 
5 mg/min to about 25 mg/min. The silicon precursor is 
usually introduced With a carrier gas, such as nitrogen, With 
a total flow rate in the range from about 50 sccm to about 
1,000 sccm. The silicon precursor is pulsed into the process 
chamber at a rate in a range from about 0.1 seconds to about 
10 seconds, depending on the particular process and desired 
silicon concentration. In one embodiment, the silicon pre 
cursor is pulsed at a rate in a range from about 1 second to 
about 5 seconds, for example, about 3 seconds. In another 
embodiment, the silicon precursor is pulsed at a rate in a 
range from about 0.1 seconds to about 1 second, for 
example, about 0.5 seconds. In some examples, the silicon 
precursor is preferably tris(dimethylamino)silane 
((Me2N)3SiH or Tris-DMAS), tetrakis(dimethylamino)si 
lane ((Me2N)4Si or TDMAS) or other dialkylaminosilanes, 
While in other examples the silicon precursor is preferably 
silane (SiH4). 

[0057] The pulses of a purge gas, such as argon or nitro 
gen, during steps 215, 225, 235 and 245 are typically 
introduced With a flow rate in a range from about 2 slm to 
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about 22 slm, preferably about 10 slm. Each process cycle 
(steps 210 through 245) may occur for a time period in a 
range from about 2 seconds to about 40 seconds. In one 
example, the time period of the process cycle lasts about 20 
seconds, While in another example, the time period of the 
process cycle lasts about 4 seconds. Longer process steps 
lasting about 20 seconds deposit excellent hafnium-contain 
ing ?lms, but With reduced throughput. 

[0058] In another embodiment, hafnium-containing mate 
rials, such as hafnium silicate, may be formed by omitting 
either of the steps that introduce the oxidiZing gas and the 
subsequent purge step. In one example, steps 220 and 225 
are omitted, therefore a hafnium silicate material may be 
formed by sequentially pulsing the hafnium precursor, purge 
gas, silicon precursor, purge gas, oxidiZing gas and purge 
gas. In another example, steps 240 and 245 are omitted, 
therefore a hafnium silicate material may be formed by 
sequentially pulsing the hafnium precursor, purge gas, oxi 
diZing gas, purge gas, silicon precursor and purge gas. 

[0059] FIG. 4 illustrates an exemplary process sequence 
300 for forming a hafnium-containing material, such as a 
hafnium silicate, according to another embodiment of the 
invention. A substrate is loaded into a process chamber 
capable of performing cyclical deposition and the process 
conditions are adjusted (step 310). The substrate may be 
exposed to an optional pre-soak process and purge prior to 
starting an ALD cycle (step 315). The substrate is exposed 
to a pulse of a hafnium precursor and a pulse of a silicon 
precursor that completely or at least partially overlap in time 
and are introduced into the process chamber for a time 
period in a range from about 0.1 seconds to about 5 seconds 
(step 320). Apulse of purge gas is pulsed into the processing 
chamber (step 330) to purge or otherWise remove any 
residual hafnium precursor, silicon precursor or by-products. 
Next, a pulse of oxidiZing gas is introduced into the pro 
cessing chamber (step 340). The oxidiZing gas may include 
several oxidiZing agents, such as Water vapor and oxygen 
derived from a WVG system. Apulse of purge gas is again 
introduced into the processing chamber (step 350) to purge 
or otherWise remove any residual reducing compound. Suit 
able carrier gases or purge gases may include helium, argon, 
nitrogen, hydrogen, forming gas, oxygen or combinations 
thereof. 

[0060] Referring to step 360, after each deposition cycle 
(steps 320 through 350), a hafnium-containing material, 
such as a hafnium silicate, having a ?rst thickness Will be 
deposited on the substrate surface. During the ALD process, 
each deposition cycle forms a layer With a thickness in the 
range from about 0.5 A to about 10 Depending on speci?c 
device requirements, subsequent deposition cycles may be 
needed to deposit a hafnium-containing material With a 
predetermined thickness. A deposition cycle (steps 320 
through 350) may be repeated until the desired or predeter 
mined thickness for the hafnium-containing material is 
achieved at step 360 and process sequence 300 is stopped at 
step 370. 

[0061] The ALD process depicted in FIG. 4 typically 
occurs Within a process chamber at a pressure in a range 
from about 1 Torr to about 100 Torr, preferably from about 
1 Torr to about 20 Torr, and more preferably from about 1 
Torr to about 10 Torr. The temperature of the substrate is 
usually in a range from about 70° C. to about 1,000° C., 
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preferably from about 100° C. to about 650° C., and more 
preferably from about 250° C. to about 500° C. The optional 
pre-soak process in step 315 is subsequent to starting an 
ALD cycle and may include exposing the substrate to the 
oxidizing gas containing Water vapor generated from a 
WVG system, as described in step 115. 

[0062] During step 320, the hafnium precursor and the 
silicon precursor are each introduced by ?oWing into the 
process chamber as a pulse of precursor, i.e., a pulsed 
precursor is the introduction of that precursor into the 
process chamber. In FIGS. 5A-5E, t1 corresponds to the 
time period that a hafnium precursor and a silicon precursor 
are pulsed during step 320, While t2 corresponds to the time 
period during steps 330, 340 and 350. The time periods t1 
and t2 are not graphed to scale relative to each other. In one 
embodiment depicted in FIG. 5A, the hafnium precursor 
and silicon precursor are independently pulsed during the 
same time period, such that both precursors ?oW during all 
of t1. For example, a hafnium precursor and a silicon 
precursor are simultaneously pulsed for about 2 seconds. 

[0063] In another embodiment depicted by FIGS. 5B-5C, 
the hafnium precursor and silicon precursor are indepen 
dently pulsed, so that a ?rst precursor ?oWs during all of t1 
and the second precursor ?oWs during the intermediate of t1. 
For example, in FIG. 5B When t1 lasts about 2 seconds, a 
hafnium precursor is pulsed for about 2 seconds and a silicon 
precursor is pulsed for about 1.5 seconds during the inter 
mediate of the pulsed hafnium precursor. Alternatively, in 
FIG. 5C When t1 lasts about 2 seconds, a silicon precursor 
is pulsed for about 2 seconds and a hafnium precursor is 
pulsed for about 1.5 seconds during the intermediate of the 
pulsed silicon precursor. 

[0064] In another embodiment depicted by FIGS. 5D-5E, 
the hafnium precursor and silicon precursor are indepen 
dently pulsed With a partially overlap, such that a ?rst 
precursor ?oWs at the beginning of t1 but does not How to the 
end of t1 and the second precursor does not How at the 
beginning of t1 but does How to the end of t1. For example, 
in FIG. 5D When t1 lasts about 2 seconds, a hafnium 
precursor is pulsed for about 1.5 seconds at the beginning of 
t1 and a silicon precursor is pulsed for about 1.5 seconds at 
the end of t1. In another example, in FIG. 5E When t1 lasts 
about 2 seconds, a silicon precursor is pulsed for about 1.75 
seconds at the beginning of t1 and a hafnium precursor is 
pulsed for about 1.5 seconds at the end of t1. 

[0065] Alternatively, a ?rst precursor (e.g., hafnium pre 
cursor) may be pulsed during any portion of time period t1 
While overlapping or not overlapping a second precursor 
(e.g., silicon precursor) may also be pulsed during any 
portion of time period t1. Therefore, a hafnium precursor, a 
silicon precursor or other precursor may be independently 
pulsed into the process chamber With any partial overlap of 
time or With no overlap of time. In one example When t1 lasts 
about 2 seconds, a hafnium precursor is pulsed for about 2 
seconds and a silicon precursor is pulsed for 0.5 seconds 
during the pulse of hafnium precursor. In another example 
When t1 lasts about 2 seconds, a hafnium precursor is pulsed 
for about 0.5 seconds and a silicon precursor is pulsed for 
0.5 seconds With no overlap of or not during the pulse of 
hafnium precursor. In another example When t1 lasts about 2 
seconds, a hafnium precursor is pulsed for about 0.5 seconds 
and a silicon precursor is pulsed for 0.5 seconds With an 
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overlap of or during the pulse of hafnium precursor. Also, 
multiple pulses a ?rst precursor and a second precursor may 
be pulsed during time period t1. 

[0066] During step 320, the hafnium precursor is intro 
duced into the process chamber With a How rate in a range 
from about 5 sccm to about 200 sccm. The hafnium precur 
sor is usually introduced With a carrier gas, such as nitrogen, 
With a total ?oW rate in a range from about 50 sccm to about 
1,000 sccm. The hafnium precursor may be pulsed into the 
process chamber at a rate in a range from about 0.1 seconds 
to about 10 seconds. In one embodiment, the hafnium 
precursor is pulsed at a rate in a range from about 1 second 
to about 5 seconds, for example, about 3 seconds. In another 
embodiment, the hafnium precursor is pulsed at a rate in a 
range from about 0.1 seconds to about 1 second, for 
example, about 0.5 seconds. In some example, the hafnium 
precursor is preferably hafnium tetrachloride, While in other 
examples, the hafnium precursor is preferably TDEAH. 

[0067] The hafnium precursor is generally dispensed into 
process chamber 280 by introducing a carrier gas through 
ampoule 282 containing the hafnium precursor, as depicted 
in FIG. 2A. The carrier gas and the hafnium precursor form 
a precursor vapor that ?oWs through conduit 283 into 
process chamber 280. The temperature of ampoule 282 is 
maintained at a temperature depending on the hafnium 
precursor Within, such as in a range from about 20° C. to 
about 300° C. In one example, ampoule 282 contains HfCl4 
at a temperature in a range from about 150° C. to about 200° 
C. In another example, ampoule 282 containing a liquid 
precursor (e.g., TDEAH, TDMAH, TDMAS or Tris-DMAS) 
may be pressuriZed to transfer the liquid precursor to injec 
tor valve system 281. Generally, ampoule 282 containing a 
liquid precursor may be pressuriZed at a pressure in a range 
from about 138 kPa (about 20 psi) to about 414 kPa (about 
60 psi) and may be heated to a temperature of about 100° C. 
or less, preferably in a range from about 20° C. to about 60° 
C. Injector valve system 281 combines the liquid precursor 
With a carrier gas to form a precursor vapor that is injected 
into process chamber 280. A carrier gas may include nitro 
gen, argon, helium, hydrogen or combinations thereof and 
the carrier may be pre-heated to a temperature in a range 
from about 85° C. to about 150° C. 

[0068] During step 320, the silicon precursor is introduced 
into the process chamber With a How rate in a range from 
about 5 sccm to about 200 sccm or With a How rate in a range 

from about 1 mg/min to about 50 mg/min, preferably from 
about 5 mg/min to about 25 mg/min. The silicon precursor 
is usually introduced With a carrier gas, such as nitrogen, 
With a total ?oW rate in a range from about 50 sccm to about 
1,000 sccm. The silicon precursor is pulsed into the process 
chamber at a rate in a range from about 0.1 seconds to about 
10 seconds. In one embodiment, the silicon precursor is 
pulsed at a rate in a range from about 1 second to about 5 
seconds, for example, about 3 seconds. In another embodi 
ment, the silicon precursor is pulsed at a rate in a range from 
about 0.1 seconds to about 1 second, for example, about 0.5 
seconds. In some examples, the silicon precursor is prefer 
ably Tris-DMAS or TDMAS, While in other examples, the 
silicon precursor is preferably silane. 

[0069] In an alternative embodiment during step 320, the 
hafnium precursor and the silicon precursor may be com 
bined prior to pulsing into the process chamber. The 


























